
VENTURA PORT DISTRICT
BOARD OF PORT COMMISSIONERS

Everard Ashworth, Chairman
Brian Brennan, Vice Chairman

Jim Friedman, Secretary
Chris Stephens, Commissioner

Oscar Peña, General Manager
Roland Trinh, Legal Counsel

Jessica Rauch, Clerk of the Board

PORT COMMISSION AGENDA
REGULAR MEETING 

APRIL 25, 2018 AT 7:00PM
VENTURA PORT DISTRICT OFFICE

1603 ANCHORS WAY DRIVE
VENTURA, CA 93001

A Closed Session of the Board will be held at 5:30PM at the 
Port District Office located at 1603 Anchors Way Drive, Ventura, CA,  

to discuss the items on the Attachment to Agenda- 
Closed Session Conference with Legal Counsel.  

The Board will convene in Open Session at the Port District Office
located at 1603 Anchors Way Drive for its Regular Meeting at 7:00PM.

ADMINISTRATIVE AGENDA: 

CALL TO ORDER: By Chair Everard Ashworth.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE: By Chair Everard Ashworth.

ROLL CALL: By the Clerk of the Board.

ADOPTION OF AGENDA (3 minutes)
Consider and approve, by majority vote, minor revisions to agenda items and/or attachments and any 
item added to, or removed/continued from the Port Commission’s agenda. Administrative Reports relating 
to this agenda and materials related to an item on this agenda submitted after distribution of the agenda 
packet are available for public review at the Port District’s office located at 1603 Anchors Way Drive, 
Ventura, CA during business hours as well as on the District’s website - www.venturaharbor.com (Port 
District Business-Port Commission & Meeting Schedule). Each item on the agenda shall be deemed to 
include action by an appropriate motion, resolution or ordinance to take action on any item.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES (3 minutes)
The Minutes of the April 11, 2018 Regular Meeting will be considered for approval. 

PUBLIC COMMUNICATIONS (3 minutes) 
The Public Communications period is set aside to allow public testimony on items not on today’s agenda. 
Each person may address the Commission for up to three minutes or at the discretion of the Chair.
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Ventura Port District – Regular Meeting Agenda
April 25, 2018

CLOSED SESSION REPORT (3 minutes)
Closed Sessions are not open to the public pursuant to the Brown Act. Any reportable actions taken by 
the Commission during Closed Session will be announced at this time. 

BOARD COMMUNICATIONS (5 minutes)
Port Commissioner’s may present brief reports on port issues, seminars, meetings and literature that 
would be of interest to the public and/or Commission, as a whole. In addition, Port Commissioners should 
provide a brief summary and disclose any discussions he or she may have had with any Port District 
Tenants related to Port District business.  

DEPARTMENTAL AND GENERAL MANAGERS REPORTS (5 minutes)
Ventura Port District Staff and General Manager will give the Commission reports on their Department
and items of general interest to the Port Commission and members of the public.   

LEGAL COUNSEL REPORT   (5 minutes)

CONSENT AGENDA:  (5 minutes) 
Matters appearing on the Consent Calendar are expected to be non-controversial and will be acted upon 
by the Board at one time, without discussion, unless a member of the Board or the public requests an 
opportunity to address any given item.  Approval by the Board of Consent Items means that the 
recommendation is approved along with the terms set forth in the applicable staff reports. 

A) Approval of New Office Lease Agreement for Virtual Pacific Networks
Recommended Action: Voice Vote.  
That the Board of Port Commissioners approve a new Office Lease Agreement between the 
Ventura Port District dba Ventura Harbor Village and Ron Baldonado dba Virtual Pacific 
Networks for the premises located at 1591 Spinnaker Drive #201 consisting of a total of 746
square feet for a one (1) year term. 

B) Approval of New Office Lease Agreement for Harbour Village Insurance Agency
Recommended Action: Voice Vote.  
That the Board of Port Commissioners approve a new Office Lease Agreement between the 
Ventura Port District dba Ventura Harbor Village and Harbour Village Insurance Agency for the 
premises located at 1583 Spinnaker Drive #211 consisting of a total of 492 square feet for a 
three (3) year term with a two (2) year option. 

STANDARD AGENDA:

1) Update on Holiday Inn Express Expansion
Recommended Action: Informational.
That the Board of Port Commissioners receive an informational report from Harbor Island Hotel 
Group, L.P. regarding the expansion of the Holiday Inn Express. 

2) Harbor Village Capital Projects and Funding Opportunities 
Recommended Action: Informational.
That the Board of Port Commissioners receive an informational report from Brandis Tallman 
LLC regarding financing options for the Ventura Harbor Marina and Fish Pier. 
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Ventura Port District – Regular Meeting Agenda
April 25, 2018

3) Approval of 2018 Lifeguard Services Contract
Recommended Action: Roll Call Vote.
That the Board of Port Commissioners authorize the General Manager to enter into a contract 
with State Parks to provide Lifeguard Services from mid-May 2018 through Labor Day 2018 at 
Harbor Cove and Surfers Knoll beaches for $80,055.62.  

AGENDA PLANNING GUIDE AND REQUEST FOR FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS

ADJOURNMENT  

This agenda was posted on Friday, April 20, 2018 by 5:00 p.m.
at the Port District Office and on the Internet –  

www.venturaharbor.com (Port District Business-Port Commission & Meeting Schedule).

In compliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act, if you need special assistance to participate in this 
meeting, please contact the Ventura Port District at (805) 642-8538.  Notification 48 hours before the 

meeting will enable the District to make reasonable arrangements to ensure accessibility.  
(28 CFR 35.102.35.104 ADA Title II)
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Ventura Port District – Regular Meeting Agenda
April 25, 2018

ATTACHMENT TO PORT COMMISSION AGENDA
CLOSED SESSION CONFERENCE WITH LEGAL COUNSEL

WEDNESDAY, APRIL 25, 2018

1. Conference with Real Property Negotiators - Per Government Code Section 54956.8: 
    

a) Property:
    Negotiating Parties:
    Under Negotiation:

1591 Spinnaker Drive #201
Oscar Peña, Brian Pendleton, Timothy Gosney
Office Lease Agreement for Virtual Pacific Networks

b) Property:
    Negotiating Parties:
    Under Negotiation:

1583 Spinnaker Drive #211
Oscar Peña, Brian Pendleton, Timothy Gosney
Office Lease Agreement for Harbour Village Insurance Agency

c) Property:
    Negotiating Parties:
    Under Negotiation:

Parcel 20
Oscar Peña, Brian Pendleton, Timothy Gosney
Potential Assignment of Lease

d) Property:
      Negotiating Parties:
      Under Negotiation:

Parcel 5 and Parcel 8
Oscar Peña, Brian Pendleton, Timothy Gosney
Lease Negotiations with H. Parker Hospitality

2.  Conference with Legal Counsel - Potential Litigation per Government Code Section 
54956.9(d)(2): One case.
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VENTURA PORT DISTRICT  

BOARD OF PORT COMMISSIONERS
MINUTES OF APRIL 11, 2018

The Regular Meeting of the Ventura Board of Port Commissioners was 
called to order by Chairman Everard Ashworth at 7:11PM at the Ventura 
Port District Administration Office, 1603 Anchors Way Drive, Ventura, 
CA 93001.

Commissioners Present: 
Everard Ashworth, Chairman
Brian Brennan, Vice Chairman
Jim Friedman, Secretary
Chris Stephens

Commissioners Absent:  
None

Port District Staff:
Oscar Peña, General Manager
Brian Pendleton, Deputy General Manager
Robin Baer, Property Manager 
Frank Locklear, Marina Manager
Jennifer Talt-Lundin, Marketing Manager
Richard Parsons, Consultant
Jessica Rauch, Clerk of the Board 

Legal Counsel: 
Timothy Gosney 
Dominic Nunneri 

AGENDA

CALL TO ORDER: By Chairman Everard Ashworth at 7:11PM. 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE: By Commissioner Stephens.  

ROLL CALL: All Commissioners were present. 

ADOPTION OF AGENDA  

ACTON: Commissioner Friedman moved, seconded by Commissioner Brennan and
carried by a vote of 4-0 to adopt the April 11, 2018 agenda.   

  
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The Minutes of March 28, 2018 Regular meeting were considered as follows:

ACTION: Commissioner Brennan moved, seconded by Commissioner Stephens and 
carried by a vote of 4-0 to approve the minutes of the March 28, 2018
regular meeting.
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Ventura Port District Board of Port Commissioners 
April 11, 2018 Regular Meeting Minutes
Page 2 
 
PUBLIC COMMUNICATIONS: Sam Sadove reported that he spoke to the City about the plans 
for the Anchors Way Drive construction and Mr. Sondermann has not returned them with his 
comments. The tenants need to know what the plan is for construction, traffic and access. 

CLOSED SESSION REPORT: Mr. Gosney stated that the Board met in closed session; 
discussed and reviewed all items on the closed session agenda.  Staff was given instructions on
how to proceed as appropriate and there was no action taken that is reportable under The 
Brown Act.

BOARD COMMUNICATIONS: None. 

STAFF COMMUNICATIONS: Mr. Peña would like to start presenting proclamations to tenants 
for their anniversary milestones. He also updated the Commission on the vacating of the dry 
storage lot. Ms. Talt-Lundin announced that on May 11th, Island Packers will be celebrating their 
50th Anniversary at the National Park Visitors Center. They had 109,000 passengers in 2017. 
Also, staff has been working on a smaller scale Pirate Day for June 10th. Mr. Pendleton reported 
that the Harbor Village Painting Project proposal is complete and has been sent out to three 
firms. 

LEGAL COUNSEL REPORT: None. 

CONSENT AGENDA:

A) Approval of First Amendment to Office Lease Agreement for Seth N. Gewirtz, Ted 
Mechtenberg dba DA Vega/Fisher/Mechtenberg LLP

Recommended Action: Voice Vote.  
That the Board of Port Commissioners approve a First Amendment to an Office Lease 
Agreement between the Ventura Port District dba Ventura Harbor Village and Seth N. Gewirtz, 
Ted Mechtenberg dba DA Vega/Fisher/Mechtenberg LLP for 1567 Spinnaker Drive #202,
consisting of a total of 573 square feet for a three year term with a two year option. 

ACTION: Commissioner Brennan moved, seconded by Commissioner Stephens and 
carried by a vote of 4-0 to approve a First Amendment to an Office Lease 
Agreement between the Ventura Port District dba Ventura Harbor Village 
and Seth N. Gewirtz, Ted Mechtenberg dba DA Vega/Fisher/Mechtenberg 
LLP for 1567 Spinnaker Drive #202, consisting of a total of 573 square feet 
for a three year term with a two year option.

B) Approval of Out of Town Travel Request
Recommended Action: Voice Vote.  
That the Board of Port Commissioners approve the out of town travel request for Marketing 
Manager, Jennifer Talt-Lundin. 

ACTION: Commissioner Brennan moved, seconded by Commissioner Stephens and 
carried by a vote of 4-0 to approve the out of town travel request for 
Marketing Manager, Jennifer Talt-Lundin. 
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Ventura Port District Board of Port Commissioners 
April 11, 2018 Regular Meeting Minutes
Page 3 
 
STANDARD AGENDA:

1) Approval of MOU/CBA with Teamsters 186 Representing the Dockmaster/Security 
Officer Unit

Recommended Action: Roll Call Vote.  
That the Board of Port Commissioners adopt Resolution No. 3349, approving the Memorandum 
of Understanding Collective Bargaining Agreement between the Ventura Port District and the 
International Brotherhood of Teamsters Local Union No. 186, representing all regular full-time 
employees classified as the Port District Courtesy Patrol. 

ACTION: Commissioner Brennan moved, seconded by Commissioner Friedman and 
carried by a vote of 4-0 to adopt Resolution No. 3349, approving the 
Memorandum of Understanding Collective Bargaining Agreement between 
the Ventura Port District and the International Brotherhood of Teamsters 
Local Union No. 186, representing all regular full-time employees classified 
as the Port District Courtesy Patrol, with the following revision:

ARTICLE 24 – WAGES
Effective on the ratification date of this MOU, the monthly salary range for the represented 
positions of the Port District Courtesy Patrol shall be:

Salary Range Year 1 $2,739 - $4,152/month
Salary Range Year 2 $2,821 - $4,277/month

Effective upon ratification of this MOU, the represented employees shall receive an increase of 
8%, of which 7% will be attributed to the employee’s share of the PERS retirement benefit as 
outlined in Article 25. Additionally, upon the date this MOU is approved by members of the unit 
and approved and implemented by the Board of Port Commissioners, the employees shall be 
paid a one-time bonus of $250. Upon the 13th month of the proposed MOU term, the 
represented employees’ wages shall be adjusted by 2% with a satisfactory evaluation. 

2) Consideration of Rejection of Claim by Priscilla Levy, Sandra Aiken, Ashley Hwang 
and Janice Hwang

Recommended Action: Voice Vote.  
That the Board of Port Commissioners take action to reject a claim filed against the Ventura 
Port District on March 27, 2018 by Priscilla Levy, Sandra Aiken, Ashley Hwang and Janice 
Hwang and authorize the General Manager to execute and mail a Notice of Rejection. 

Before the vote, there was a brief review of the reasons for the rejection of the request for 
approval of the assignment in November, 2017, based on the fact that the proposed assignee 
appeared to have considerably less financial worth to stand behind the business than the 
existing lessees.  

ACTION: Commissioner Stephens moved, seconded by Commissioner Friedman and 
carried by a vote of 4-0 to reject a claim filed against the Ventura Port 
District on March 27, 2018 by Priscilla Levy, Sandra Aiken, Ashley Hwang 
and Janice Hwang and authorize the General Manager to execute and mail 
a Notice of Rejection.  

AGENDA PLANNING GUIDE AND REQUEST FOR FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS: None. 
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Ventura Port District Board of Port Commissioners 
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ADJOURNMENT: The meeting was adjourned at 7:41PM. 

________________________________
             Secretary
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RWP DREDGING MANAGEMENT
Richard W. Parsons

2271 Los Encinos Road
Ojai, California 93023

Phone/Fax (805) 649-9759

April 25, 2018

Board of Port Commissioners
Ventura Port District
1603 Anchors Way Drive
Ventura, CA  93001

Subject: March/April 2018 Dredging Activities and Special Projects Report

The Dredging Program Manager’s activities for the March/April 2018 period are reviewed below:

FY2018 and FY2019 Federal Funding
With the signing of the FY2018 Omnibus Appropriations Act into law on March 23, the Corps of 
Engineers is now putting together the FY2018 Work Plan. While the Corps maintenance 
dredging of Ventura Harbor for FY2018 has been completed, we have requested that possibly 
about $700,000 be included in that Work Plan for Ventura Harbor so that those funds could 
supplement the $5,370,000 to be provided for FY2019. The Work Plan should be available in 
mid to late May.

Corps of Engineers
Col Gibbs, the Los Angeles District Engineer will be leaving the District on July 19, 2018. He is 
planning to make a final visit to Ventura Harbor on May 20, 2018.

Parking Lot Slurry Seal Work
Toro Enterprises began the parking lot slurry work on Tuesday, April 17, 2018. The work was 
expected to be completed by Friday, April 27, however, the wet conditions on the morning of the 
19th will push the completion of the work till the first week of May.

Fish Pier Deck Investigation
Concrete cores were moved from the pier deck in late March 2018 and are presently being 
analyzed. We expect to have the results of that analysis during the first part of May.

Regardless of the results of that analysis it is becoming readily apparent that in the not too 
distant future the District needs to confront replacing the pier. Noble Consultants cost estimate 
to demolish the existing pier and construct a new pier is at least $3 million and possibly as much 
as $5 million. In light of that reality, I have had preliminary discussions with the California 
Coastal Conservancy relative to their funding participation in that effort. The response has been 
very positive.

Respectfully submitted,
RRichard Parsons 
Dredging and Special Projects Consultant
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Monthly Federal Update 

March 2018 
 

 
Omnibus 
 
The President signed the FY2018 Omnibus Appropriations Act (HR 1625) into law 
on March 23.  The new law sets final spending levels for the remainder of FY2018 
and establishes a de facto baseline for FY2019 funding.  Outrage by many fiscal 
conservatives – inside Congress and out – led the President to threaten, briefly, that 
he would veto the bill.  Since signing it, President Trump has met with congressional 
Republicans to discuss ways to rescind some of the spending provisions in the bill 
although it is not clear what would be targeted nor how this would be carried out. 
 
The omnibus provides a total of $1.29 trillion for federal discretionary programs, a 
nearly ten percent increase over FY2017.  The new law provides $700 billion for 
defense and $591 billion for non-defense programs.  Within these totals, the 
spending bill provides an additional $21.2 billion over FY2017 for transportation, 
water and wastewater projects, rural broadband, and other infrastructure 
programs. 
 
Infrastructure related increases of note include: 
 

$1.5 billion for the TIGER transportation discretionary grant program, an 
increase of $1 billion over FY2017. 
$44.234 billion for Federal-aid highways, plus an additional $2.565 billion 
to supplement the highway program.  Of this additional amount, $225 million 
is set aside for a new competitive bridge program in states with a population 
density of less than 100 persons per square mile – a measure California does 
not meet.  The remaining new funding will be distributed to states via 
formula. 
$4.35 billion for the Airport Improvement Program, an increase of $1 billion 
over FY2017.  The FAA is directed to prioritize small-hub and non-hub 
airports for grants from added funding. 
$1.694 billion for EPA’s Clean Water State Revolving Fund and $1.164 billion 
for the Drinking Water SRF, an increase of $300 million for each program 
over FY2017. 
$63 million for the WIFIA water infrastructure loan program, an amount that 
can be leveraged into a loan volume of $6 billion 
$54.4 million for the Title XVI water recycling program, an increase of $20 
million increase over FY2017.  This total includes $34.4 million for prior-
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authorized projects and $20 million for projects recognized through the new 
WIIN-authorized process. 
$100 million for the Port Security Grant Program, an amount equal to 
FY2017.  The Senate had proposed cutting the program in half. 

 
For the civil works program, the FY2018 Omnibus increased funding for every 
major account for the US Army Corps of Engineers (Corps).  The chart below 
provides a snapshot of annual increases to the Corps through the appropriations 
process.  In addition to these programmatic funding increases, the FY2018 Omnibus 
maintained the $5.163M identified in the President’s FY2018 budget proposal for 
annual maintenance dredging of the Ventura Harbor. 
 

Account

FY16 President’s 
Budget

vs
FY16 Omnibus

FY17 President’s 
Budget

vs
FY17 Omnibus

FY18 President's 
Budget

vs
FY18 Omnibus

GI $97M/$121M
$24M increase

$85M/$121M
$36M increase

$86M/$123M
$37M increase

CG $1.172B/$1.862B
$688M increase

$1.090B/$1.876B
$786M increase

$1.02B/$2.085B
$1.065B increase

O&M $2.71B/$3.137B
$420M increase

$2.705B/$3.149B
$444M increase

$3.1B/$3.63B
$530M increase

New Starts

2 studies and 4 
construction/10 

studies and 6 
construction

1 construction/6 
studies and 6 
construction

None/6 studies and 5 
construction

 
 
The passage of an omnibus bill containing broad increases to infrastructure funding 
has made it more unlikely that a broad infrastructure bill will move through 
Congress this year.  President Trump and key congressional leaders have said as 
much and important Administration officials tied to the President’s plan, notably  
D.J. Gribbin, who spearheaded the White House effort.  Congress is expected to pass 
infrastructure-related bills this year, such as an FAA authorization and a new Water 
Resources Development Act (WRDA), and these bills may carry related streamlining 
reforms and  
 
Congress Begins Work on FY2019 Budget and Infrastructure 
 
Reclamation Commissioner Brenda Burman, the Corps of Engineers’ uniformed and 
civilian leaders, and others agencies involved in physical infrastructure programs 
have spent the month appearing before multiple committees to discuss the 
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President’s FY2019 budget request.  While Congress has rejected already most 
elements of the budget request – including the steep cuts proposed for most 
programs – the hearings do offer a constructive venue to understand programmatic 
needs and for Members of Congress to begin shaping funding bills for the coming 
year.   
 
This year, these hearings are also providing a glimpse into how Congress may 
address the Trump Administration’s goals to increase funding for infrastructure and 
reduce the time and expense of delivering projects.  Committees are expected to 
release drafts of the Water Resources Development Act of 2018 in May or June.  
Retiring Senator Jeff Flake (R-AZ) has introduced the Water Supply Infrastructure 
and Drought Resilience Act of 2018 (S. 2563) which may form the core of a broader 
package to address water supply needs in the West or the nation.   
 
Similar bills to address transportation, energy, and communications needs are also 
poised to move forward as Congress also tries to advance a Farm Bill that could 
address many water and transportation needs for rural areas.  Whether bundled 
together or passed individually, these bills could represent Congress’ best attempt 
to respond to popular pressure for improved infrastructure.  Any new funding is 
likely to fall far short of the trillion-dollar goals of the President and congressional 
Democrats however. 
 
Administration Shake Ups Continue 
 
President Trump has continued to shuffle his Cabinet and team of senior advisors.  
He dismissed Secretary of State Rex Tillerson and has nominated CIA Director Mike 
Pompeo to take over State.  Trump has nominated Gina Haspel, a career intelligence 
officer, to lead CIA.   
 
Trump has announced he will replace General H.R. McMaster with former U.N. 
Ambassador John Bolton as National Security Advisor in April.  Bolton is expected to 
dismiss a large number of NSC staff when he assumes his new role.   
 
Gary Cohn, Director of the National Economic Council and the chief economic 
adviser to the president, stepped down on March 6.  A leading supporter of free 
trade, Cohn found himself on the losing side of an increasingly protectionist White 
House staff.  Economist and television commentator Larry Kudlow has agreed to 
take over for Cohn.  A former-Democrat, Kudlow has served as staff at the Federal 
Reserve Bank of New York and in the Office of Management & Budget during Ronald 
Reagan’s first term.  Later, he served as Chief Economist at the financial firm Bear 
Stearns. 
 
Communications Director Hope Hicks announced at the end of February that she 
will leave the White House and her departure is still pending.   
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VENTURA PORT DISTRICT
DEPARTMENTAL STAFF REPORT                                                     Meeting Date: April 25, 2018  
TO: Board of Port Commissioners
FROM: Joe A. Gonzalez, Facilities Manager
SUBJECT: March 2018 Facilities Report 

FACILITIES
Continuing to perform preventive maintenance on certain areas that need immediate attention on the 
Ventura Harbor Village buildings to prevent dry rot damage to existing areas, this include sills, trim, and 
other areas.                 

                                                     Before                                                                           After

                                                                                                                                            

                                                    

         
                                                                   
  
The Ventura City Fire Department performed there Annual Fire prevention inpection at the Ventura Harbor 
Village public areas and buildings. Happy to report that Ventura Harbor Village continues to be in 
compliance. All five years of inspection records performed by a licenced company were on hand to present 
to the inpector.

The 1603 Administration building Elevator has passed it’s anually inpection, including it’s fire prevention
testings. The elevator operating permit was received this week.                                                                            
                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               
MARINA
Continue to perform the monthly inspections on all gangways, docks, fish pier cranes, fire extinguisher, fire 
boxes. 

MARKETING
The Maintenance Department continues to provide assistance to the Marketing Department on weddings, 
set-up for events, during events, installation of banners/flyers, or whatever the needs are to make a 
successful event.
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ON-GOING PROJECTS
Remodeling of 1567 Suite 202 and 1575 Suite 201 - Both projects are going as planned and within 
budget.                                                                                     

Harbor Cove and Surfers Knoll public shower stands replacements - The replacement of the stainless 
shower stands are part of the Capital Improvement for this fiscal year. The outdoor public showers have 
been ordered and are expected to arrive by the end of the month. The cost and labor to install all four
stainless steel outdoor showers are within the approved budget of $25,000.00
                                 
Re-Roofing Phase ll (1431, 1591, 1691) - Roofing project is going well. The roof electrical installation/detail 
is being finalized. The rain gutters have been approved by staff and are expected to arrive soon. Garland 
will start the installation of the gutters as soon as they arrive.
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VENTURA PORT DISTRICT
DEPARTMENTAL STAFF REPORT  Meeting Date: April 25, 2018  
TO: Board of Port Commissioners
FROM: John Higgins, Harbormaster  
SUBJECT: March 2018 Harbormaster/Harbor Patrol Report  

PUBLIC SAFETY

Overview:
The harbor remains busy both on land and water. The longer days are
bringing more activity to the area in the late afternoons and the daily
sunsets have not disappointed. Other than a number of late season
weather events, regular strong winds, the activity has not been
hampered.

Weather: 
We routinely get calls requesting information on weather. Last month I mentioned a favorite
website (windy.com) that provides this information in a visually pleasing manner.  For some like
myself who look to practice weather knowledge, the NOAA National Weather Service is the go
to place for the kitchen sink of weather products. (weather.gov/lox) We are fortunate to have
the NWS Los Angeles Office here in Oxnard. The staff is exceptional and often provides us with
specialized products before events occur. For the boater or weather enthusiast, their main page
offers numerous products to help plan activities. To get a deeper understanding of the current
forecasts within this site is forecast discussion, which essentially walks the reader through the
process and information used to create the forecasts. Things to look out for when reading this
section is the level of confidence in the product. The confidence is based on many factors and
will increase when many of the factors or models agree. The product is updated a couple of
times a day.

The Marine Weather forecast is specifically designed for
boaters. For our area the East Santa Barbara Channel is the
product. Boaters should always pay attention to the small craft,
gale, and special weather statements within this site. We often
remind boaters that this is a forecast or a prediction of the
expected weather. We caution them that just because it is sunny
and calm at that time, the conditions could deteriorate rapidly as
predicted by the forecast.
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BEACHES

Harbor Cove:
We are fortunate that last month’s beach grooming occurred. The movement of sand away from
the walls kept much of it on the beach over the last few weeks of heavy winds.  

The City of Ventura Corporate games held their beach volleyball
competition on April 14th. They return on May 5th for their sand castle 
building, tug-o-war, cornhole finals, and closing ceremonies.

South Beach:
The sand replenishment has helped minimize the beach scouring during these past few weeks
of strong winds. Like Harbor Cove, the beach grooming that occurred in the area of Surfers
Knoll helped keep most of the sand out of the parking lots and street.

We are working with California State Parks to put out the lifeguard tower on the 24th. The
location will remain directly in front of the Surfers Knoll parking lot. Due to the extra beach that
was created South of Surfers Knoll, flags will be utilized to encourage water activities to stay
within this guarded area.

EQUIPMENT

Rescue Vessels:
I am pleased to report we currently have three boats in service. Thanks to the maintenance staff
and Harbor Patrol Officer Bobby Crane, we were able to identify and repair issues on Boat 19
that will be reimbursed under the manufacturer warranty.

We will be looking to haul out Boat 17 in the near future to change out the motors, which have
over 3500 hours on them. This exceeded our typical replacement time due to a number of
unforeseen issues within the fleet. The newer motors will have less than 1000 hours on them.

The Fireboat was planned to have the PVC plumbing replaced with stainless steel to provide for
better reliability and longevity. This has been delayed with the other issues and the monies to do
the work will be requested to be carried over to the next budget.
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TRAINING/MEETINGS/MOU’S 

Oxnard College Regional Lifeguard Academy:
The first Oxnard College Regional Lifeguard Academy began Friday, 
April 20th. The head instructor picked to teach the Academy was our own
Marine Safety Officer Jake Findlay. Several other Marine Safety Officers
were hired by the College to assist in teaching the four weekend
program.  I feel this speaks highly of our Marine Safety Officers level of
experience and expertise.

Soundings:
The main channel and sand trap remain essentially the same. We have noticed extremely minor
shoaling near the Arundell Barranca. Dredging Consultant Richard Parsons has been made
aware and there is no issue to navigation.

911 CALLS (27 CALLS RECEIVED)
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VENTURA PORT DISTRICT
DEPARTMENTAL STAFF REPORT                                     Meeting Date: April 25, 2018
TO: Board of Port Commissioners
FROM: Frank Locklear, Marina Manager / Technology
SUBJECT: March 2018 Marina Report 

Ventura Harbor Village Marina Occupancy and Squid Production
The marina slip occupancy has remained at near 100%. The 2018-2019 squid season began on 
April 1st. Ventura Squid landings remain sporadic and limited. Competing West Coast squid 
producing regions are dormant which is not uncommon for the opening months of a new squid 
season. 

Technology
During April, we continue to explore our options for increasing the District’s fiber-optic 
connectivity capabilities. A report outlining our options to accomplish this mission will be 
submitted for the May Board meeting.
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VENTURA PORT DISTRICT
DEPARTMENTAL STAFF REPORT                                     Meeting Date: April 25, 2018 
TO: Board of Port Commissioners
FROM: Robin Baer, Property Manager
SUBJECT: March 2018 Property Report 

TENANT REPORT
1) Milano’s --- 1559 Spinnaker Drive #100 ---- They are open and serving a modified menu and 

plan on a grand opening with full menu and name change in June 2018.
2) BS Taproom --- 1591 Spinnaker Drive #115 – Waiting to complete ABC Department process 

along with the City of Ventura CUP. Estimated completion of project fourth quarter of 2018. 
3) Rhumb Line --- 1510 Anchors Way -- Estimated completion of project first quarter of 2019. 

LEASING OUTREACH
1) Leasing Outreach

Daily exposure with our ads online via Loopnet/Costar which covers the following:
o 24 Million visitors to these sites 
o 83% of all 2016 commercial real estate transactions involved these sites

2) Motionloft – March 2018 Reports (see attached)

OCCUPANCY LEVELS AT HARBOR VILLAGE

March 2018
CATEGORY Harbor  Harbor Harbor Harbor City * City * 

  Vacancy Vacancy Available Available Vacancy Available 
  Sq Ft % Sq Ft % % % 

Office 0 0% 0 0% 15.8% 24.3% 
Retail 1,781 8% 8,405 39% 13.2% 22.3% 
Restaurant 0 0% 0 0% 10.1% 9% 

*Based on comparable square footage

SALES REPORTS
No February, March or April sales report this agenda.  We will provide in next report.  

ATTACHMENTS
Attachment 1 – Motionloft Reports – March 2018 
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Ventura Pedestrian Total - Visitors 
 
 

Weekdays Weekends

12 AM 5 AM 10 AM 3 PM 8 PM

200
400
600
800

 

2,000

4,000

6,000

Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat Sun

Mar 1, 2018 - Mar 31, 2018

4,013 
Typical Day

10,879 
Sun, Mar 25 - Busiest Day

7,869 
Sunday Average

28,064 
Typical Week

40,790 
Peak Week Beginning Sun, Mar 25

124,404 
Total Visitors

Totals
Week beginning Sun, Feb 25 11,854
Week beginning Sun, Mar 4 24,468
Week beginning Sun, Mar 11 21,540
Week beginning Sun, Mar 18 25,752
Week beginning Sun, Mar 25 40,790

Ventura Port District

Average Daily Activity

HHours % Total
5am - 11am 9% 349

11am - 5pm 62% 2,492

5pm - 11pm 28% 1,107

11pm - 5am 2% 66

__

__

__

__

ATTACHMENT 1
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Ventura Vehicle Total - Visitors 
 
 

Weekdays Weekends

12 AM 5 AM 10 AM 3 PM 8 PM

200

400

600

 

2,000

4,000

6,000

Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat Sun

Mar 1, 2018 - Mar 31, 2018

5,207 
Typical Day

7,223 
Sat, Mar 24 - Busiest Day

6,159 
Saturday Average

36,160 
Typical Week

42,583 
Peak Week Beginning Sun, Mar 25

161,418 
Total Visitors

Totals
Week beginning Sun, Feb 25 15,113
Week beginning Sun, Mar 4 35,258
Week beginning Sun, Mar 11 33,844
Week beginning Sun, Mar 18 34,620
Week beginning Sun, Mar 25 42,583

Ventura Port District

Average Daily Activity

HHours % Total
5am - 11am 20% 1,056

11am - 5pm 50% 2,606

5pm - 11pm 28% 1,441

11pm - 5am 2% 102

__

__

__

__

ATTACHMENT 1
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BOARD OF PORT COMMISSIONERS 

APRIL 25, 2018 

 

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM A 
APPROVAL OF NEW OFFICE LEASE 
AGREEMENT FOR VIRTUAL PACIFIC 

NETWORKS 
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VENTURA PORT DISTRICT CONSENT AGENDA ITEM A 
BOARD COMMUNICATION Meeting Date: April 25, 2018 
TO: Board of Port Commissioners
FROM: Robin Baer, Property Manager
SUBJECT: Approval of New Office Lease Agreement for Virtual Pacific Networks

1591 Spinnaker Drive #201 

RECOMMENDATION:
That the Board of Port Commissioners approve a new Office Lease Agreement between the 
Ventura Port District dba Ventura Harbor Village and Ron Baldonado dba Virtual Pacific 
Networks for the premises located at 1591 Spinnaker Drive #201 consisting of a total of 746
square feet for a one (1) year term. 

SUMMARY:
Mr. Baldonado has been a tenant in Harbor Village since 2013 and wants to continue his 
tenancy for one more year. No improvements need to be done to this suite.

BACKGROUND:
Mr. Baldonado is the owner of Virtual Pacific Networks (“VPN”) who specializes in
Wired/Wireless networking and consulting. VPN provides network design, engineering, data 
recovery, desktop repair and support.  VPN services many different technological environments 
including medical, government and commercial sectors. 

Mr. Baldonado has also been the IT consultant for the Ventura Port District for twelve years.

FISCAL IMPACT:
This new lease reflects current market rental rates for office space in the complex. The annual 
occupancy cost for this tenant is approximately $12,916.The minimum rent over the one year 
term is adjusted annually by a step increase.  

ATTACHMENTS:
None.

30



 

BOARD OF PORT COMMISSIONERS 

APRIL 25, 2018 

 

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM B 
APPROVAL OF NEW OFFICE LEASE 

AGREEMENT FOR HARBOUR VILLAGE 
INSURANCE AGENCY 
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VENTURA PORT DISTRICT CONSENT AGENDA ITEM B 
BOARD COMMUNICATION Meeting Date: April 25, 2018 
TO: Board of Port Commissioners
FROM: Robin Baer, Property Manager
SUBJECT: New Office Lease Agreement for Harbour Village Insurance Agency

1583 Spinnaker Drive #211

RECOMMENDATION:
That the Board of Port Commissioners approve a new Office Lease Agreement between the 
Ventura Port District dba Ventura Harbor Village and Harbour Village Insurance Agency for the 
premises located at 1583 Spinnaker Drive #211 consisting of a total of 492 square feet for a 
three (3) year term with a two (2) year option. 

SUMMARY:
Mr. Frankie Mark Anthony has been a tenant in Harbor Village since May 2014. No 
improvements need to be done to this suite. 

BACKGROUND:
Mr. Frankie Mark Anthony is an insurance agent who offers auto/motorcycle insurance, 
homeowners/renters insurance, life and business insurance. He has been a good standing 
tenant who wants a longer tenancy in Harbor Village. 

FISCAL IMPACT:
This new lease reflects current market rental rates for office space in the complex. The annual 
occupancy cost for this tenant first year is approximately $10,037. The minimum rent over the 
three year term is adjusted annually by a step increase.  

ATTACHMENTS:
None.
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BOARD OF PORT COMMISSIONERS 
APRIL 25, 2018 

STANDARD AGENDA ITEM 1 
UPDATE ON HOLIDAY INN  

EXPRESS EXPANSION 
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VENTURA PORT DISTRICT STANDARD AGENDA ITEM 1 
BOARD COMMUNICATION  Meeting Date: April 25, 2018 
TO: Board of Port Commissioners
FROM: Oscar Peña, General Manager
SUBJECT: Update on Holiday Inn Express Expansion

RECOMMENDATION:
That the Board of Port Commissioners receive an informational report from Harbor Island Hotel 
Group, L.P. regarding the expansion of the Holiday Inn Express. 

SUMMARY: 
Mr. Dollar will be presenting the City approved plans and drawings to the Commission. 

BACKGROUND:
On October 21, 2015 the City of Ventura Design Review Committee approved a 23,961 
square foot, 3 story, 40 room addition to an existing 52,865 square foot, 69 room 
hotel/boatel and new porte cochere, revised landscaping and site improvements on an 
approximately 3.71 acre site located at 1080 Navigator Drive and within the Harbor 
Commercial (HC) zone with a land use designation of Harbor Commercial (HC).

FISCAL IMPACTS:
To be determined.  

ATTACHMENTS:
None. 
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BOARD OF PORT COMMISSIONERS 

APRIL 25, 2018 

 

STANDARD AGENDA ITEM 2 
HARBOR VILLAGE CAPITAL PROJECTS 

AND FUNDING OPPORTUNITIES 

35



VENTURA PORT DISTRICT STANDARD AGENDA ITEM 2 
BOARD COMMUNICATION  Meeting Date: April 25, 2018 
TO: Board of Port Commissioners
FROM: Oscar Peña, General Manager
SUBJECT: Harbor Village Capital Projects and Funding Opportunities

RECOMMENDATION:
That the Board of Port Commissioners receive an informational report from Brandis Tallman 
LLC regarding financing options for the Ventura Harbor Marina and Fish Pier. 

SUMMARY: 
Staff has been collaborating with Noble Consultants on the replacement of Docks C, D, G and H
at Harbor Village Marina. Additionally, Noble has been assisting the District to determine the 
overall condition of the commercial fish pier in the SW harbor area. 

Based upon the preliminary information provided by Noble Consultants, staff has requested 
Brandis Tallman underwriters to provide the Board with some financing options. In the near 
future, the Board will have to consider the financing requirements for these capital projects.

BACKGROUND:
Replacement of Harbor Village Docks C, D, G and H: 
These existing wooden docks are now nearly 40 years old and are in a very substandard 
condition. Docks E, F, I and a portion of D were replaced with a concrete system about 10 years 
ago. Noble Consultants has been preparing construction documents over the past year that call 
for the replacement of the remaining docks with a concrete system. The cost estimate for this 
work is about $4.5 million (Attachment #1). 

Possible Replacement of the Commercial Fish Pier: 
For over ten years now the District has been endeavoring to extend the service life of the 
commercial fish pier. The 15 inch concrete deck of the structure is experiencing deterioration as 
a result of alkali-silica reaction (ASR). While such deterioration can be curtailed by limiting the 
infiltration of moisture into the structure – and we’ve had some success with efforts in that area 
– ultimately the ASR process is irreversible. At the present time vehicle access to the northwest 
corner of the pier is not allowed due to ASR deterioration in that area. We are now awaiting the 
results of an analysis of 16 cores taken out of the deck in late March. That analysis should be 
available in early May and is expected to provide guidance on the appropriate timing of the 
pier’s restoration or replacement and potential reconfiguration of the fish pier. At that time, staff 
and consultants can devote more time to determine the feasibility of extending the life of the pier 
or a new design that could include a different size and configuration. Noble Consultants 
estimates the placement cost at $3 million and possibly as high as $5 million (Attachment #2). 
The current estimates for financing the construction are based upon the same size fish pier 
which is 212’x60’.

In light of these alternatives, Mr. Parsons has had preliminary discussions with the California 
Coastal Conservancy relative to their funding participation in that effort. The response has been 
positive at this stage. Mr. Parsons is also working with Carpi & Clay to determine if funding is 
available through the Economic Development Administration. 
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FISCAL IMPACTS:
Rick Brandis with Brandis Tallman will explain the different financing options available to the 
District at the April 25th meeting. The options include:

Scenario #1 – Replacement of docks C, D, G and H only at $4.5 million funding. 

Scenario #2 – Replacement of docks C, D, G and H at $4.5 million plus the commercial 
fish pier at $3 million. Total funding $7.5 million. 

Scenario #3 – Replacement of docks C, D, G and H $4.5 million plus the commercial fish 
pier at $5 million. Total funding $9.5 million.

Mr. Brandis will provide detailed information on each scenario that includes a 30 year public 
offering, a 20 year public offering and a 20 year private placement. A summary of the financing 
results and the estimated debt service coverage will be provided; full numerical models will be 
illustrated in his PowerPoint presentation. 

ATTACHMENTS:
Attachment 1 – Opinion of Probable Construction Cost for C, D, G and H Docks Replacement 
Attachment 2 – Opinion of Probable Construction Cost for Replacement of Commercial Fish 
Pier
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BOARD OF PORT COMMISSIONERS 

APRIL 25, 2018 

STANDARD AGENDA ITEM 3 
APPROVAL OF 2018 LIFEGUARD 

SERVICES CONTRACT 
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VENTURA PORT DISTRICT STANDARD AGENDA ITEM 3  
BOARD COMMUNICATION Meeting Date: April 25, 2018  
TO: Board of Port Commissioners
FROM: John Higgins, Harbormaster 
SUBJECT: Approval of 2018 Lifeguard Services Contract 

RECOMMENDATION:  
That the Board of Port Commissioners authorize the General Manager to enter into a contract 
with State Parks to provide Lifeguard Services from mid-May 2018 through Labor Day 2018 at 
Harbor Cove and Surfers Knoll beaches for $80,055.62.  

SUMMARY:  
For the last several years the Ventura Port District and Commissioners have been working to 
make Ventura Harbor a destination.  Placing public safety as a high priority, the Ventura Port 
District decided to take the lead on providing summer lifeguards at Harbor Cove Beach after the 
City of Ventura stopped services in 2011. The solution at that time was to contract with 
California State Parks. Since that time, and after a drowning on the unprotected South Beach in 
2014, the services have modestly grown to meet the new demands of this higher population of 
visitors. 

In previous years, as the service was maturing, the contract costs have increased each year.  
After several years of making necessary changes in staffing, it appears we have finally reached 
a level where the costs have mostly stabilized.   

BACKGROUND:
Ventura Harbor is one of the few locations in Ventura County that provides a complete user 
experience. Our Harbor, beaches, merchants, restaurants, National Park Headquarters, sport 
fishing boats, dive boats, and Island Packers give the visitor tremendous value and 
entertainment in one intimate location.  As Southern California history has shown, the beach is a 
proven valuable commodity and Government Agencies return on investments are strong.  Local 
visitors and outside tourism are attracted to safe lifeguarded beaches and the result is a strong 
local economy, higher property values, and consistently higher sales taxes. Our investment in a
complete lifeguard service for the first time brought us crowds mid-week and after the traditional 
summer months, which benefits our merchants and restaurants. We expect this trend to 
continue.

The crowds and environmental conditions were challenging, but with cooperation from the 
Harbor Patrol, the State Parks Lifeguards performed many rescues and prevented numerous 
serious incidents. The beach had historically high visitors and challenging conditions, but 
because of our investment there were no drownings and most rescues were routine in nature. 

The Harbor Patrol and State Lifeguards have grown a strong and effective partnership in 
providing public safety on land and water areas throughout the Ventura coastline. Both agencies 
participate in cross training and assist each other throughout the year on routine and emergency 
calls.  We feel our partnership is a model for other small and budget constrained agencies. 
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Additional Options Researched:

Port District Administered Program
In 2010, 2013, 2017, and 2018, District staff analyzed the potential of incorporating lifeguard 
services into its Harbor Patrol operation. We considered the following:

1) Harbor Patrol staff and services are very compatible with providing lifeguard services; 
2) The flexibility to provide lifeguard services year around; 
3) Improved boating safety enforcement with additional trained professionals; 
4) Expanded prevention and education to both aquatic safety and water sports activity in 

the area.

The District has staff that could implement and manage the same quality service as contracted 
with State Parks. In November of 2016, we received certification from the United States 
Lifesaving Association for the Aquatic Agency Response Team. As a standing member of this 
association, we would have no problem receiving the certification should we desire to implement
an in-house Lifeguard Program. We have consistently been moving in this direction and the 
implementation of the Marine Safety Officer positions makes the future implementation more 
realistic.  Many of our Marine Safety Officers are Supervisors on the local beaches and run Jr. 
Lifeguard programs.

In addition to the Marine Safety Officer positions, we have entered into a partnership with 
Oxnard College Regional Public Safety Academy to host an annual Lifeguard Academy. The 
College will pay for the program, provide the instructors, and the recruits would be college 
students. The Port District would provide the classroom and beaches for the training. This 
relationship will allow for our staff to evaluate the recruits throughout the training and select the 
top candidates upon completion. This partnership will save agencies a significant amount of 
money in the training of the new Lifeguards.  

The biggest challenge for our small agency would be the human resources side of adding the 
necessary number of new lifeguards. In addition to this challenge, the initial start-up costs to
provide a program would not allow for a costs saving for a couple of years due to the initial 
equipment and lifeguard towers. Most importantly we would need approximately four months to 
put the plan in motion.

While I was preparing to recommend the implementation of a program this year, the recent 
Thomas Fire and Port District Projects have caused a delay in the preparation. After meeting 
with the Deputy General Manager during our mid-year budget, it was determined that the timing
wasn’t right for this summer. I will continue to make small steps to ensure we are ready in the 
event the Port District should elect to provide the service in-house. 

Outside Contracting
We identified there were no interested agencies.  

Partnering with the City of Ventura
The City of Ventura is nearing the end of a multi-year contract with California State Parks. I
have met with the City on numerous occasions to discuss a partnership. During these 
discussions the benefits of a partnership were realized and while a partnership would not likely 
result in a cheaper service, it would allow for greater efficiencies in each of our monies. The 
added value of having direct control over staffing would allow for off-season coverage that 
aligns with the local school holidays. Communications would be more efficient as we already 
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work on common radio frequencies and enhanced training would provide for a higher level 
service.  

Much of the ground-work of how such a joint partnership would work has already taken place.  
The costs to run the program would mirror existing costs, but allow for programs like Jr. 
Lifeguards to generate revenue thus lowering the actual costs of providing these services.
Meetings with City Department managers have taken place and their input was positive. The 
working group continues the planning efforts and meets somewhat regularly.

The Thomas Fire and future mitigation issues have taken over much of the City’s efforts.  I was 
informed in January that the City would be continuing the contract with California State Parks 
another year.

CONCLUSION:
District Staff recommends entering into another contract with State Parks for $80,055.62 as 
proposed. The State Parks have done a fantastic job each year. The Harbormaster will continue 
to work with State Parks to ensure that the highest level of service is being provided while 
respecting the need to preserve Port District Funds.

Staff will continue to work with the City of Ventura Fire and Recreation Departments to plan on a 
future joint-service concept. 

FISCAL IMPACT:
The Lifeguard Contract for the summer of 2018 is $80,055.62.  This cost reflects no change 
from the previous summer of 2017.  

ATTACHMENT:
Attachment 1 – California State Parks Lifeguard Proposal
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